## NATIONAL HISTORIC LANDMARK NOMINATION

NPS Form 10-900

OMB No. 1024-0018 Page 1

**FARNSWORTH HOUSE** 

USDI/NPS NRHP Registration Form (Rev. 8-86)

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service National Register of Historic Places Registration Form

1. NAME OF PI	ROPERTY			
Historic Name:	Farnsworth House			
Other Name/Site N	Number:			
2. LOCATION				
Street & Number:	14520 River Road			Not for publication
City/Town: Plano				Vicinity
State: Illinois	County: Kendall	Code: 093		Zip Code: 60545
Priv	nership of Property vate: X		Category of Property Building(s): X	
Pub	olic-Local: olic-State: olic-Federal:		District: Site: Structure: Object:	
Number of Resources within Property  Contributing		Noncontributing  1 buildings sites 2 structures objects 3 Total		

Number of Contributing Resources Previously Listed in the National Register: 2

Name of Related Multiple Property Listing: N/A

Signature of Keeper

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

As the designated authority under the National Historic Protection of that this nomination request for determination or registering properties in the National Register of Historic Frequirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, to National Register Criteria.	of eligibility meets the documentation standards for Places and meets the procedural and professional
Signature of Certifying Official	Date
State or Federal Agency and Bureau	_
In my opinion, the property meets does not mee	et the National Register criteria.
Signature of Commenting or Other Official	Date
State or Federal Agency and Bureau	_
5. NATIONAL PARK SERVICE CERTIFICATION  I hereby certify that this property is:	
<ul> <li>Entered in the National Register</li> <li>Determined eligible for the National Register</li> <li>Determined not eligible for the National Register</li> <li>Removed from the National Register</li> <li>Other (explain):</li> </ul>	

Date of Action

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

# **6. FUNCTION OR USE**

Historic: Domestic Sub: single dwelling

Current: Recreation and Culture Sub: museum

## 7. DESCRIPTION

ARCHITECTURAL CLASSIFICATION: Modern Movement: International Style

## **MATERIALS:**

Foundation: Steel

Roof: Steel; Concrete Walls: Glass; Steel

Other: Marble (travertine)

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

## Describe Present and Historic Physical Appearance.

The Farnsworth House is located south of Plano in Kendall County, Illinois. It faces the Fox River just to the south and is raised 5 feet 3 inches above the ground of the surrounding floodplain, its thin, white columns contrasting with the darker, sinuous trunks of the surrounding trees. The calm stillness of the man-made object contrasts also with the subtle movements, sounds, and rhythms of water, sky and vegetation. The dominance of a single, geometric form in a pastoral setting, with a complete exclusion of extraneous elements normally associated with habitation, reinforces the architect's statement about the potential of building to express dwelling in its simplest essence. While the elongated rectangle of the house lies parallel to the course of the Fox River, the perpendicular cross axis, represented by the suspended stairways, faces the river directly. With its emphatically planar floors and roof suspended on the widely-spaced, steel columns, the one-story house appears to float above the ground, infinitely extending the figurative space of the hovering planes into the surrounding site. At the same time, the prismatic composition of the house maintains a sense of boundary and centrality against the vegetative landscape, thus maintaining its temple-like aloofness. The great panes of glass redefine the character of the boundary between shelter and that which is outside. The exterior glazing and the intermittent partitions of the interior work together dialectically, shifting the viewer's awareness between the thrill of exposure to the raw elements of nature and the comforting stability of architectonic enclosure.

The architecture of the house represents an extreme refinement of Mies van der Rohe's minimalist expression of structure and space. It is composed of three strong, horizontal steel forms - the terrace, the floor of the house, and the roof - attached to attenuated, steel flange columns. The architect Werner Blaser has described its material reductivism: "The construction of the house is reduced to a minimum – in terms of static, only that which is necessary to fulfill the function: 8 external columns with 6.60 meter spacing support the floor and ceiling slabs. The column-free interior, with a height of approximately 2.85 meters, is divided only by the utility core containing the kitchen and bathroom." This reduction of constructive parts, together with the transparency of their composition, produces an elemental trabeation, a contemporary rendition of the Greek temple. Such constructive expression also tempers the spatial abstraction, breaking up the floating volume of the house into an emphatically composite structure of vertical supports and horizontal planes. At the same time, this trabeated structure is expressed in a radically modernist fashion. Rather than resting on the steel columns, the horizontal planes have been welded to their vertical edges, giving the appearance of nearly weightless suspension.

Following the minimalism of form and structure, the different materials and colors have also been reduced to a minimum. The visible exterior materials have essentially been confined to three: painted steel, natural stone, and transparent glass. The columns, perimeter frames of the horizontal slabs, and window mullions are all composed of steel painted white. The floors, of both terrace and porch, are covered in a grid of rectangular, travertine stones, and the stair treads are covered in similar travertine slabs. The remainder of the exterior is composed of the large glass plates, also encompassing the front door. The interior materials are similarly confined to three: wood, stone, and plaster. The fixed, vertical partitions of the interior core, including the built-in cabinets and wardrobes are all veneered in primavera wood. The interior floor continues the travertine stones of the exterior. Finally, the ceiling is finished in a smooth plaster, painted white. The colors, then, are restricted to a few shades of white and to the light brown of the interior woodwork.

The main volume of the house is defined by the floor and ceiling slabs, connected at their longer edges by the external steel columns. The exterior walls are entirely formed by floor-to-ceiling glass panes, separated only by a few thin, steel mullions. In the modernist tradition of the Bauhaus, the corners are left free and transparent as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Werner Blaser, Mies van der Rohe: Farnsworth House (Berlin: Birkhäuser, 1999), 39.

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

each end is cantilevered over the landscape. A second rectangular floor, forming the terrace, lies closer to the ground, supported on six steel columns, two of which also constitute the main columns of the house. The glazing encloses slightly more than two thirds of the volume of the main house, leaving an open porch to the west, adjacent to the terrace.

In plan, the house consists of two parallel, gridded rectangles with offset axis, such that one appears to be sliding away from the other, separated only by the width of a single steel column. The smaller rectangle, situated in front of the other consists of the terrace, suspended just below the floor level of the main house. The larger rectangle, whose lower left side lies adjacent to the upper right side of the smaller rectangle, encompasses the plan of the main house. Two short flights of steps, one leading from the ground to the terrace and a second from the terrace to the main house, align perpendicularly to the direction of the two rectangles, producing a secondary axis at the center of adjacency (or apparent overlap) between the two rectangles. This asymmetrical, overlapping relationship between main house and terrace produces a dynamic rhythm between the two otherwise symmetrical and classically composed elements.

The interior of the house continues the spatial themes of the exterior by confining all interior walls to the center and leaving the perimeter glazing entirely free from obstruction. As a result much of the interior volume becomes legible and transparent, continuous within itself and with the exterior beyond. Most of the interior walls occur around the service core, into which are concentrated all the utilities, such as electricity, plumbing and gas, as well as the areas requiring privacy, namely the two bathrooms. This rectangular core, paralleling the rectangle of the main house, lies in the northeast quadrant and contains a linear kitchen along its north wall, facing the north windows of the house. Except at the center, the walls of this interior core do not reach the ceiling plane, allowing the ceiling to float free as an independent object. A lower, free-standing partition in teak, containing a built-in wardrobe, separates the sleeping area on the east from the rest of the interior.

The front (south) elevation is three bays wide and faces the Fox River. Two sets of steps approach the center of the leftmost bay, four steps leading to the lower terrace and five steps leading to the main house. This leftmost bay is open and unglazed up to the right-hand edge of the steps. The steps themselves appear as narrow, floating planes, echoing the larger planes of the floors and ceiling. The enclosed portion of the façade is glazed symmetrically around the third column from the right. Two narrower panes fill in the outer edges of this glazing. The left-hand pane fills in the area between the front steps and the second column while the right-hand pane fills in the area between the fourth column and the outer edge of the house. The two bays on either side of the third column each contain two large, nearly square panes.

The west elevation is one bay wide, with the floor and ceiling planes of the house suspended from the edges of the outer columns that frame the entrance porch. To the right of this main façade, the terrace and steps are visible in profile. The main entrance door to the house, consisting of a double, glazed door, lies slightly to the right of the center of this façade within the porch. These doors, like the windows, are glazed from floor to ceiling. Asymmetrically flanking the entrance are two large panes, equivalent to those on the other façades.

The north elevation mirrors that on the south, except that the terrace and steps are here on the rear of the house on the right-hand side and are only partially visible. An extensive lawn lies in front of this elevation.

The east elevation is one bay wide and is composed of three large, glass panes and two, smaller, operable panes for ventilation. Two large, square panes lie at either end of this elevation, extending from floor to ceiling. The three remaining windows occupy the central third of this elevation, with a large rectangular pane above and the pair of operable panes below.

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

Since its completion in 1951, the Farnsworth house has been meticulously maintained and restored. The most important restoration took place in 1972, when then owner Peter Palumbo hired the firm of Mies van der Rohe's grandson, Dirk Lohan, to restore the house to its original 1951 appearance. The restoration involved removing the screens, which Edith Farnsworth had ordered to be placed around the west porch shortly after moving in. The restoration also involved replacing the roof, which had deteriorated considerably, and upgrading the climate control systems. The only visible change made to the house itself was the addition of a single hearthstone to the fireplace in order to make it more functional. Palumbo also installed appropriate furniture, such as Mies-designed Tugendhat chairs to enhance the architectural character of the house. A second restoration took place in 1996, after a devastating flood damaged the interior. Although the house was built to resist floods in 1951, building in the surrounding area has caused higher flood levels in recent decades. After the 1996 flood, the interior woodwork was restored.<sup>2</sup>

The landscape architect, Lanning Roper, was also hired at that time to redesign the area immediately around the house in an English landscape tradition, shortening the grass and greatly extending the lawn to the north. Palumbo has written eloquently about the importance of the landscape in relation to the house. Preserving the stillness and pastoral qualities of the site has, and will continue to be, essential to preserving the architectural integrity of the Farnsworth House.

Also located on the property are a garage, boathouse and pool. The garage was constructed in the late 1950s and is considered a non-contributing building. As Mies van der Rohe did not make any provisions for automobile use in his original plan, Edith Farnsworth had this conventional, 2-car garage built at the north end of the site, well hidden from the house. The boathouse and pool were constructed for the use of Peter Palumbo after 1972 and are considered non-contributing structures. These structures also remain well hidden from the main house.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> For a detailed description of the post-1971 restorations, see Vandenberg, Maritz, *Farnsworth House* (London: Phaidon Press, 2003), 24-27.

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

# **8. STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE**

lered the significance of this property in relation to other properties: Locally:
AB_X_CD
A_B_C_D_E_F_G
Criterion 4
<ul><li>III. Expressing Cultural Values</li><li>5. architecture, landscape architecture, and urban design</li></ul>
Architecture
1951
1951
N/A
Mies van der Rohe, Ludwig
XVI. Architecture U. International Style Z. Modern

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

# State Significance of Property, and Justify Criteria, Criteria Considerations, and Areas and Periods of Significance Noted Above.

The Farnsworth House is nationally significant both for its architectural significance in the history of modernism and as an exemplary work of renowned architect Ludwig Mies van der Rohe. The Farnsworth House, built in 1951, is one of the most famous examples of modernist domestic architecture and was considered unprecedented in its day. Together with Philip Johnson's Glass House in New Canaan, Connecticut, (NHL, 1997) it is one of the most frequently cited examples of mid-century modernism's attempt to reduce the architectonic expression of the house to as few elements as possible while increasing the transparency of the enclosure, thus erasing all the usual boundaries between interior and exterior. Transcending any traditional domestic function or program, the importance of the house lies rather in the absolute purity and consistency of its architectural idea. As historian Franz Schulze has remarked: "Certainly the house is more nearly temple than dwelling, and it rewards aesthetic contemplation before it fulfills domestic necessity." First conceived in 1945 as a country retreat for the client, Dr. Edith Farnsworth, the house as finally built appears as a figure of Platonic perfection against a complementary ground of informal landscape. This landscape is an integral aspect of Mies van der Rohe's aesthetic conception. The period of significance for the property is 1951, the year the house was built.

The idea for the Farnsworth House began at the end of 1945, when Mies van der Rohe was introduced to Edith Farnsworth. At that time Dr. Farnsworth raised the possibility of building a country retreat on a small property by the Fox River. It was a type of commission that very much suited Mies van der Rohe's aesthetic conceptions, and the architect responded enthusiastically to the opportunity. By 1947 the design had been completed, but for financial reasons construction did not begin until September 1949. By the time the house was completed in 1951, the relationship between architect and client had turned hostile. Mies van der Rohe sued Edith Farnsworth for unpaid fees, and she counter-sued for cost overruns and faulty construction. Behind the legal entanglements, however, lay a more personal drama. By historical accounts, Edith Farnsworth had developed a romantic interest in Mies van der Rohe, imagining that the two of them would share many hours together in the country retreat he had built. However, it seems that Mies van der Rohe did not return these affections. Their subsequent legal dispute re-emerged in a national discussion of domestic architecture and the legacy of Bauhaus design in America. In 1953 Elizabeth Gordon, a writer for House Beautiful, used Edith Farnsworth's public dissatisfactions with the house to attack European modernism in domestic architecture. In her polemical article "The Threat to the Next America," she accused Mies van der Rohe's architecture of being sterile and unlivable. Indeed, Mies van der Rohe's uncompromising aesthetic statement must have seemed somewhat shocking to many Americans in the 1950s, who were used to a very different image of domesticity.

## Historical Significance of Mies van der Rohe as an Architect

Ludwig Mies van der Rohe has long been considered one of the most important architects of the 20th century, and his significance to the field of modern architecture is beyond dispute. In Europe, before World War II, Mies emerged as one of the most innovative leaders of the modern movement, producing visionary projects for glass and steel and executing a number of small but critically significant buildings. In the United States, after 1938, he transformed the architectonic expression of the steel frame in American architecture and left a nearly unmatched legacy of teaching and building. Already in 1932, while Mies van der Rohe was still living in Germany, the architect was canonized by Henry Russell Hitchcock and Philip Johnson in their seminal book, *The International Style*, in which they declared: "The four leaders of modern architecture are Le Corbusier,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Franz Schulze, *Mies van der Rohe: A Critical Biography* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1985), 256.

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

Oud, Gropius and Miës van der Rohe." Sigfried Giedion's equally seminal, *Space, Time and Architecture*, first published in 1941, summed up the architect's significance in the following words: "If later investigation is made as to which of the architects of our period have best understood how to link a continuously flowing interior space with the shaping of precisely limited forms, Mies van der Rohe will appear as the clearest exponent of the inherent volition of our period." In 1961 a symposium held at Columbia University named Mies van der Rohe as one of the "Four Great Makers of Modern Architecture," together with Walter Gropius, Le Corbusier and Frank Lloyd Wright. Since that date, the number of academic studies on Mies van der Rohe and his work has expanded exponentially. Mies van der Rohe's students and followers continue to teach and practice all over the world. The term 'Miesian' is now even used to describe a general type or style of architecture derived from his work, a use recognized by the National Register of Historic Places.

Ludwig Mies van der Rohe began his career in Europe, becoming one of the pivotal leaders of the architectural avant-garde by the early 1920s. Born in 1886 in Aachen, Germany, Mies van der Rohe had his most important early apprenticeship in the offices of Peter Behrens between 1908 and 1911. From Behrens, whose work for the AEG factory combined classical refinement with exposed steel columns and expansive glazing, Mies van der Rohe learned many of the elements that would characterize his architectural transformation of industrial materials. He was equally influenced in this period by the work of the Dutch architect, Hendrick Berlage, whose structural rationalism and truth to materials Mies adapted to his own work. After World War I, Mies van der Rohe joined the utopian artists of the *Novembergruppe* and founded the avant-garde magazine *G(estaltung)*. His earliest work in this period experimented with the architectural expressionism, with all its romantic and visionary qualities. Around 1920, Mies designed several projects for glass skyscrapers in central Berlin, in crystalline, vertical facets of glass and suspended floor planes, just as German expressionists such as Bruno Taut and Hugo Häring were calling for a revolutionary architecture of transparency and organicism. After 1923, Mies van der Rohe's style shifted, and he came heavily under the influence of Dutch neo-plasticism and Russian suprematism. The former influence, along with the work of Frank Lloyd Wright, drove Mies to experiment with independent walls and ceilings arranged in an open, pin-wheeling manner. The latter influence drove Mies to consider the reduction and abstraction of these elements into dynamic and contrapuntal compositions of pure shapes in space. These experiments culminated in one of Mies van der Rohe's most significant works, the German Pavilion built for the Barcelona World Exposition in 1929. Commonly known as the Barcelona Pavilion, this small, temporary structure with little program, has since become one of the most recognized objects in the architectural history of modernism. Composed mainly of a raised terrace and a simple rectangular structure with eight cruciform columns, it set an important precedent for the Farnsworth House. Here, however, the walls are more forcefully expressed, remaining strongly independent of the roof plane, sliding out into the exterior, and causing the space to flow asymmetrically through the pavilion and across the terrace.

In terms of leadership and education, Mies van der Rohe was equally significant in the development of modern architecture. In 1927, he directed the building of the *Weissenhofsiedlung*, one of the most influential model housing developments of the period, bringing together architects from many parts of Europe, including Le Corbusier and Walter Gropius. In 1930, Mies succeeded Hannes Meyer as director of the Dessau Bauhaus, remaining in that position until the Bauhaus was forcibly closed by the National Socialist government in 1933. Less overtly political than many of his fellow modernists, Mies attempted to remain in Germany for a short period, finally emigrating to the United States in 1937, when it had become clear that his architecture would have no place under the Nazi dictatorship.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> H. R. Hitchcock and P. Johnson, *The International Style*, rev. ed. (1932; repr., New York: W.W. Norton, 1965), 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Sigfried Giedion, Space, Time and Architecture, 5th ed., rev. ed. (1941; repr., Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1967), 617.

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

After his arrival in the United States in 1937, Mies van der Rohe went on to significantly change the American architectural landscape, particularly during the rebuilding that immediately followed World War II. It was in the United States that Mies had his most prolific period, both in terms of the number of projects he was able to build and in terms of the number of followers and disciples he influenced, either directly or indirectly. During this period, he transformed what had been primarily a pragmatic construction technique for large buildings, the steel frame, into a refined art form in which the steel itself became one of the primary expressive elements. At the same time he monumentalized his abstraction of space, moving away from the dynamic, pin-wheeling forms of his 1920s works, and returning to a more severe classicism, with cubic volumes, often raised over carefully paved plazas and asymmetrically balanced against surrounding buildings. Such classicism, however, was interpreted in a radically modernist manner, with the transparent walls and continuous ceiling planes extending sight lines beyond the interiors, in the attempt to represent infinitely receding space. Following a trip to Wyoming in 1937, Mies van der Rohe designed a house for a rural site, the unbuilt Resor house, whose rectangular form would have bridged a small stream. Soon afterwards, he accepted a position as head of the architecture department at the Armour Institute of Technology, soon to be renamed the Illinois Institute of Technology. At his inaugural lecture as director of the department in 1938, Mies stated: "In its simplest form architecture is rooted in entirely functional considerations, but it can reach up through all degrees of value to the highest sphere of spiritual existence into the realm of pure art." This sentence summarized what had become Mies van der Rohe's consistent approach to design: to begin with functional considerations of structure and materials, then to refine the detailing and expression of those materials until they transcended their technical origins to become a pure art of structure and space.

In 1939, he began preliminary designs for the campus of Illinois Institute of Technology on the south side of Chicago. Its composition of low-slung rectangular buildings, arranged as subtly juxtaposed figures on a cleared urban site would constitute one of the most important examples of modernist urban design. In 1946, Mies would begin his work on the Farnsworth House, in which he was able, as in the Barcelona Pavilion, to pursue his ideas of structure and space, with minimal requirements of program. After World War II, Mies would become perhaps the most significant designer of American skyscrapers, transforming the common steel frames of such structures into subtle expressions of module, proportion and detail. Buildings such as 860 Lake Shore Drive in Chicago (1948-51) and the Seagram Building in New York (1958) have become canonical monuments of modernism and are studied by scholars and architects all over the world. This later American work of Mies van der Rohe has been used to define what has commonly become known as the "Miesian" style. Its elements most typically include: the expression of steel-frame construction through exposed steel-flange columns; the careful expression of joints and details; free-standing internal walls; uninterrupted ceiling planes; the use of continuous, machine-tooled surfaces of a single material; and the use of large glass panes on the exterior to produce a transparency of enclosure. Less typically, this style involves the expression of a concrete frame construction, or the solid filling of external walls in brick. Here too, however, the same minimalist aesthetic and attention to details apply.

## The Significance of the Farnsworth House in Mies van der Rohe's Overall Work

The Farnsworth House is one of the most significant of Mies van der Rohe's works, equal in importance to such canonical monuments as the Barcelona Pavilion and the Seagram Building. Its significance is two-fold. First, as one of a long series of house projects, the Farnsworth House embodies a certain aesthetic culmination in Mies van der Rohe's experiment with this building type. Second, the house is perhaps one of the fullest

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Ludwig Mies van der Rohe, "Inaugural Speech to the Armour Institute," quoted in Spaeth, David, *Mies van der Rohe* (Rizzoli, New York, 1985), 111.

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

expressions of modernist ideals that had begun in Europe but which were consummated in Plano, Illinois. As historian Maritz Vandenburg has written in his monograph on the Farnsworth House: "Every physical element has been distilled to its irreducible essence. The interior is unprecedentedly transparent to the surrounding site, and also unprecedentedly uncluttered in itself. All of the paraphernalia of traditional living –rooms, walls, doors, interior trim, loose furniture, pictures on walls, even personal possessions – have been virtually abolished in a puritanical vision of simplified, transcendental existence. Mies had finally achieved a goal towards which he had been feeling his way for three decades." In many ways also, Mies was able to realize spatial and structural ideals that were impossible in larger projects, such as the Seagram Building. For example, the I-beams of the Farnsworth House are both structural and expressive, whereas in the Seagram Building they are attached to the exterior as symbols for what is necessarily invisible behind fireproof cladding. In addition, the one-story Farnsworth house with its isolated site allowed a degree of transparency and simplicity impossible in the larger, more urban projects.

The immediate precedents for the Farnsworth House were the Barcelona Pavilion of 1929 and the Tugendhat House of 1930, built in Brno, Czech Republic. At the Barcelona Pavilion, Mies van der Rohe had few programmatic requirements and was able to experiment in the spatial possibilities of transparency and independently expressed wall and ceiling planes. The use of materials and the composition of the plan into the rectangular forms of terrace and pavilion anticipate those of the Farnsworth House. However, the Barcelona Pavilion gives more emphasis to the solid elements on the exterior, resting on a plinth and extending its solid walls out beyond the ceiling plane. The Tugendhat House, likewise, anticipates the use of materials and the disposition of interior walls developed in the Farnsworth House. The Tugendhat House, however, had to accommodate a much larger, more complex program, and consequently, it lacks the Farnsworth House's utter simplicity. A new type of simplicity did emerge in 1938, when Mies van der Rohe received a commission for a house in rural Wyoming. Designed as a simple rectangular bridge over a ravine, the Resor House, however, remained unbuilt.

The significance of the Farnsworth House was recognized even before it was built. In 1947 a model of the Farnsworth House was exhibited at the Museum of Modern Art in New York. Describing it, along with the unbuilt Resor House, as a "radical departure from his last European domestic projects," Philip Johnson noted that it went further than the Resor house in its expression of the floating volume: "The Farnsworth house with its continuous glass walls is an even simpler interpretation of an idea. Here the purity of the cage is undisturbed. Neither the steel columns from which it is suspended nor the independent floating terrace break the taut skin." In the actual construction, the aesthetic idea was progressively refined and developed through the choices of materials, colors and details. The Farnsworth House became the undoubted inspiration for Philip Johnson's own Glass House, built in 1949, which similarly reduced the idea of the house to as few elements as possible, expressed in glass steel, now however, resting on the ground without the extending floor and ceiling planes. At Johnson's House also the steel flange columns are brought just inside the exterior glazing, deemphasizing the structural articulation of the frame.

It is useful to compare the significance of the Farnsworth House with that of Mie van der Rohe's Crown Hall (1950-56), which was designated as a National Historic Landmark in 2001. Built to house the Department of Architecture at the Illinois Institute of Technology, Crown Hall is the centerpiece of Mies van der Rohe's design for that campus. Like the Farnsworth House, Crown Hall represents an extreme refinement of minimalist expression in steel and glass, articulated by wide, steel flange bays. Like the Farnsworth House also, Crown Hall has a temple-like quality, especially on the south elevation, where it is likewise approached by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Maritz Vandenburg, Farnsworth House: Ludwig Mies van der Rohe (London: Phaidon Press, 2003), 11-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Philip Johnson, *Mies van der Rohe* (New York: Museum of Modern Art, 1947), 162.

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

two flights of planar, travertine steps, separated by a rectangular, travertine terrace. The interior of the second floor, likewise, contains a single, continuously flowing space at the perimeter. At this point, however, the similarities end. Where the Farnsworth House is a small dwelling, whose interior is contained on a single floor, Crown Hall is a large, institutional building with two stories, with the upper story being the larger, more monumental space. In plan, Crown Hall is bilaterally symmetrical on a north-south axis, while the Farnsworth House is composed on a parti of asymmetrically sliding planes. The structural expression is also quite different. Where the Farnsworth House is expressed primarily as three suspended planes attached to lateral columns, Crown Hall is primarily expressed as an enclosed glass box whose ceiling is supported from above by four, enormous plate girders, giving a rhythmically vertical expression to the roofline. Finally, one must consider that, even in those elements in which the Farnsworth House and Crown Hall are similar, the Farnsworth House is the architectural precedent, having been conceived nearly four years earlier. While the Farnsworth House became a basis for some of Mies van der Rohe's later work, it also embodies a unique aesthetic solution to a very particular domestic program. Consequently the Farnsworth House is as significant for its precedent-setting contribution as it is for its status as a very particular artwork within the Miesian tradition.

The Farnsworth House, more than any of Mies van der Rohe's smaller projects, exemplifies what has come to be considered the Miesian style. It embodies both the extreme aesthetic refinement of an architectural idea and the culmination of a high modernist tradition. At the same time, it remains a very particular expression of that style: a minimalist dwelling, visually expressed by three hovering planes in a wooded landscape. While subsequent debates and lawsuits sometimes questioned the practicality and livability of its design, the Farnsworth House would increasingly be considered, by architects and scholars alike, to constitute one of the crystallizing and pivotal moments of Mies van der Rohe's long artistic career.

Page 13

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

## 9. MAJOR BIBLIOGRAPHICAL REFERENCES

- Abercrombie, Stanley. "Much ado about Almost Nothing: Rescuing Mies' Farnsworth House, a Clear and Simple Statement of What Architecture Can Be," in: Preservation: the Magazine of the National Trust for Historic Preservation 52, no. 5 (September-October 2000): 64-67.
- Beeby, Thomas. "Vitruvius Americanus: Mies' Ornament," in *Inland Architect* 21 (May 1977): 12-15.
- Blake, Peter. The Master Builders: Le Corbusier, Mies van der Rohe, Frank Lloyd Wright. New York: Knopf, 1960.
- Blaser, Werner. "Farnsworth-Haus in Plano, Illinois von Mies van der Rohe," in Detail 26, no. 6 (November-December 1986): 526-529.
- ——. Farnsworth House: Weekend House/Wochendhaus. Basel: Birkhäuser, 1999.
- —. Crown Hall: Illinois Institute of Technology. Basel: Birkhäuser, 2001.
- Carter, Peter. Mies van der Rohe at Work. London: Phaidon Press, 1999.
- Drexler, Arthur. Ludwig Mies van der Rohe. New York: G. Braziller, 1960.
- Bonta, János. Ludwig Mies van der Rohe. Budapest: Akadémiai Kiadó, 1983.
- El-Dahdah, Farès, "[Love] letter from Plano: (A Play of Sorts)," in Any, no. 11 (1995): 10-13.
- "Farnsworth House," in Architectural Forum 95 (October 1951): 156-62.
- Flamini, Roland. "The Farnsworth House Restored: Mies van der Rohe's Illinois Icon Survives the Flood," in Architectural Digest 56, no. 2 (February 1999): 70-76.
- Forster, Kurt W. "Neutra sulla Terrazza = Neutra on the Roof," in Zodiac, no. 11 (March-August 1994): 122-127.
- Frampton, Kenneth. Modern Architecture: A Critical History. New York: Thames and Hudson, 1980.
- Giedion, Sigfried. Space, Time and Architecture, 5th ed. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1967.
- Glaeser, Ludwig and Futagawa, Yukio. "Mies van der Rohe: Farnsworth House, Plano, Illinois, 1945-50," in Global Architecture 27 (1974).
- Gordon, Elizabeth. "The Threat to the Next America," in *House Beautiful* 95 (April 1953): 126-30, 250-51.
- Guisado, Jesús María Aparicio. "La desmaterialización del muro, una evolución de lo tectónico: Gottfried

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

- Semper, Mies van der Rohe y la Casa Farnsworth," in *Arquitectura*, no. 310 (1997): 16-21.
- Hitchcock, H. R. and Johnson, P. The International Style. New York: W.W. Norton, 1965.
- Johnson, Philip. Mies van der Rohe. New York: Museum of Modern Art, 1947.
- Jordy, William. "The Aftermath of the Bauhaus in America: Gropius, Mies and Breuer," in *Perspectives in American History* 2 (1968): 485-583.
- Jordy, William. American Buildings and Their Architects. Vol. 4, New York: Anchor Books, 1976.
- Kengens-Craig, Margret. The Bauhaus and America, First Contacts 1919-1936. Cambridge: MIT Press, 1993.
- Lambert, Phyllis and Werner Oechslin, eds. *Mies in America*. New York: H. N. Abrams, 2001.
- Lohan, Dirk. "Farnsworth House, Plano, Illinois, 1945-1950; Architect: Ludwig Mies van der Rohe," in *Global Architecture Detail*, no. 1 (1976): 1-59.
- Mertins, Detlef and George Baird. *The Presence of Mies /Ludwig Mies van der Rohe*. New York: Princeton Architectural Press, 1994.
- Neumeyer, Fritz. *Mies van der Rohe, Das kunstlose Wort, Gedanken zur Baukunst*. Berlin: Siedler Verlag, 1986.
- Oshima, Ken Tadashi. "Ludwig Mies van der Rohe: Farnsworth House, Plano, Illinois, USA 1950," in *A* + *U*: *Architecture and Urbanism*, no. 10 (October 2000): 12-31.
- Pawley, Martin. "1950: Mies van der Rohe Revisits Farnsworth House," in *Architects' Journal* 182, no. 36 (September): 55-58.
- Palumbo, Peter. "Farnsworth Impressions," in *Inland Architect* 30, no.2 (March April 1986): 42-47.
- "Probing Architecture's Anatomy," in *Progressive Architecture* 76, no. 11 (November 1995): 58-59.
- Sano, Junichi. "On the Golden Ratio in the Plan of Farnsworth House by Mies van der Rohe," in *Nihon kenchiku Gakkai Keikakukei ronbun hokoku shu = Journal of Architecture, Planning and Environmental Engineering*, no. 12 (December 1994): 183-188.
- Schulze, Franz. Mies van der Rohe: A Critical Biography. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1985.
- . Mies van der Rohe: Critical Essays. New York: Museum of Modern Art, 1989.
- ———. "The Farnsworth House," booklet printed for visitors to the Farnsworth House.
- Smithson, Alison. "La sensació de lloc en el pavelló," in *Quaderns d'Arquitectura i Urbanisme* 163 (October December 1984), 30-31.
- Spaeth, David. "The Farnsworth House Revisited," in *Fine Homebuilding*, no.46 (April May 1988): 32-37.

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

——. Mies van der Rohe. New York: Rizzoli, 1985.
Tegethoff, Wolf. Mies van der Rohe: The Villas and Country Houses. Cambridge: MIT Press, 1985.
Vuyosevich, Robert Dell. "Semper and Two American Glass Houses," in <i>Reflections: The Journal of the School of Architecture, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign</i> , no. 8 (Spring 1991): 4-11.
Watson, Victoria. "Abstract Architecture and the Desire to Make Something That Is New," in <i>Journal of Architecture</i> 4, no. 1 (Spring 1999): 81-87.
"Wohn-Ikone: Farnsworth House in Plano," in <i>Architektur, Innenarchitektur, Technischer Ausbau</i> no. 4 (2001): 158-161.
Vandenburg, Maritz. Farnsworth House, Ludwig Mies vand der Rohe. London: Phaidon Press, 2003.
Zukowsky, John ed. <i>Mies Reconsidered: His Career, Legacy, and Disciples</i> . Chicago: Art Institute of Chicago, 1986.
Previous documentation on file (NPS):
Preliminary Determination of Individual Listing (36 CFR 67) has been requested.  X Previously Listed in the National Register.  Previously Determined Eligible by the National Register.  Designated a National Historic Landmark.  Recorded by Historic American Buildings Survey: #  Recorded by Historic American Engineering Record: #
Primary Location of Additional Data:
State Historic Preservation Office Other State Agency Federal Agency Local Government University X Other (Specify Repository): Landmarks Preservation Council of Illinois

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

## 10. GEOGRAPHICAL DATA

Acreage of Property: 7 acres

UTM References: **Zone Easting Northing** 

16 372128 4610442

## Verbal Boundary Description:

The property is bounded by Fox River Drive on the west, River Road on the north, the property line established at S01°21'00" on the east and the Fox River to the south in the SW1/4, SE1/4, NE1/4 and the SE1/4, SW1/4, NW1/4 of Section 34, Township 37 North, Range 6 East of the Third Principal Meridian, Kendall County, Illinois.

Beginning at the intersection of Fox River Drive and River Road and heading east about 500 feet, then turning 90 degrees and heading south 600 feet to the Fox River, then turning 90 degrees and heading west along the shoreline of the Fox River about 450 feet, then turning 90 degrees and heading north about 650 feet to the point of beginning.

## **Boundary Justification:**

The nominated property includes the house and the original seven acres of property owned by Edith Farnsworth in 1951.

United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service

# 11. FORM PREPARED BY

Name/Title: Anthony Raynsford, Consultant

Landmarks Preservation Council of Illinois

Address: 53 W. Jackson Blvd., #1315

Chicago, IL 60604

Telephone: (312) 922-1742

Date: 27 September, 2004

Edited by: Carolyn Pitts and Patty Henry

National Park Service

National Historic Landmarks Survey

1849 C St., N.W. (2280) Washington, DC 20240

Telephone: (215) 597-8875 and (202) 354-2216

DESIGNATED A NATIONAL HISTORIC LANDMARK February 17, 2006